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German philoso-
pher Josef Pieper 
(died 1997) wrote 

many small, easily acces-
sible books on the major 
religious and philosophical 
themes of the West, such as 
the cardinal virtues, Thom-
as Aquinas, sin, and Greek 
philosophy.

His compact work THE 
PLATONIC MYTHS ar-
gues that Plato respected the 
ancient Greek myths and 
their ability to convey the 

truth, because Plato respect-
ed Greek tradition.

The Platonic Myths in-
troduces readers to some of 
the main ideas and concerns 
of the ancient Greeks them-
selves, such as the meaning 
of myth and the truth. Such 
writing is an excellent way 
to reorient ourselves away 
from our culture of excess 
and towards more quiet, se-
rious things.

Pieper, with his deep be-
lief in the Greek tradition 

and his Catholic faith, writes 
in a fuller sense about myth 
than Joseph Campbell, fa-
mous among baby-boomers 
for his encyclopedic knowl-
edge of myth.

Pieper writes: “The 
events [in myth] take place 
outside the historical world 
that we can understand – in 
the here and now. For this 
reason it is only possible to 
use the language of symbol 
– not for the sake of some 
kind of literary device but 
because there is no other 
possibility.”

In other words, Pieper 
sees myth as the legitimate 
search for the truth. This is 
the same search on which 

he, as a Catholic, embarked. 
While Joseph Campbell or 
Carl Jung considered myth 
as largely a part of humanity 
and its inner psychological 
state, Pieper is prophetic for 

our age in that he believes in 
truth’s timeless nature.

He focuses on the truth it-
self, including how it relates 
to God and humans, and 
rejects the idea that myth is 
simply an outgrowth of hu-
man psychology.

Pieper’s determination to 
understand the truth counters 
the current culture of death, 
which habitually hides and 
runs from the truth. He seeks 
the truth rather than subjec-
tive opinion or feelings. It’s 
not surprising Pieper em-
phasizes the humility of the 
truth-seeker, who stands be-
fore the truth of God:

“You are right, he [So-
crates] says, symbolic 

speech is a makeshift. It is 
not the real way to express 
the truth. But what if the 
real way is not available to 
us? This is the solution we 

Thus Pieper remains 
close to the very best of 
western civilization, the 
humble, God-seeking cul-
ture that used Scripture, sci-
ence, and philosophy to un-
derstand the truth better.

Pieper is a genuine Cath-
olic thinker: he respects tra-
dition, seeks the truth, and 
yet is not frozen in the past. 
He embraced sociology, the 
social science of the new 
age, and undoubtedly would 
have contributed greatly 
to the discipline if Nazism 
hadn’t interrupted his work 
in the social sciences.

Pieper’s philosophical 
genuineness originates in 
his constant return to the 
sources, in his case a return 
to the Greeks. Thus The 
Platonic Myths uncovers 
the rich tapestry of Plato’s 
thought.

Pieper demonstrates how 
in sync Plato and Christian 
theology sometimes are 
with each other. For Plato, 
he writes, “the existence 
of man is such that its ulti-
mate success (and also its 
ultimate failure) is only re-
vealed ‘beyond.’”

Much of ancient Greek 
philosophy shared the Chris-
tian concern for the good 
life, and how this good life 
holds eternal importance, 
especially in the “beyond.”

Reading Pieper is like 
reading a church father: the 
simple wisdom and truth-
telling can be a north star for 
contemporary readers. 
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Looking back to Vatican II on its 50th anniversary
This week we begin a 

weekly look at Vatican II. 
We start our year-long fea-

letter from the CCCB.

The Second Vatican 
Council: what was it 
and why is it impor-
tant today?

1. This year the Catholic 
Church celebrates the 50th 
anniversary of a momen-
tous event: the opening of 
the Second Vatican Coun-
cil. Today, however, many 
Catholics, particularly the 
young, have scarcely heard 
of the council, while others 
may know very little about 
it.

Therefore, as bishops, 
we wish to take this occa-
sion to call to mind the joy 
and vitality that the coun-
cil brought to the Church 
through its key teachings.

What is a council?
2. During a council, bish-

ops from around the world 
gather together so that, with 
one voice, they can clearly 
proclaim the teaching of the 
Catholic Church.

Because the bishops are 
the successors of the apos-
tles and are united with the 
Pope, who is the successor 
of Peter, the teachings of an 
ecumenical council repre-
sent the highest level of the 
Church’s teaching author-
ity.

Why Vatican II?
3. Although, in the past, 

councils often gathered to 
respond to some threat to 
the faith, this was not really 
the case with Vatican II. One 
day, Pope (now Blessed) 
John XXIII surprised ev-
eryone by announcing that 
there would be an ecu-
menical council. When the 
council opened almost three 
years later, in 1962, he laid 
out the reason for it:

“What is needed, and 
what everyone imbued with 
a truly Christian, Catholic, 
and apostolic spirit craves 
today, is that this [Catho-
lic] doctrine shall be more 
widely known, more deeply 

understood, and more pen-
etrating in its effects on 
men’s moral lives.

“What is needed is that 
this certain and immutable 
doctrine, to which the faith-
ful owe obedience, be stud-
ied afresh and reformulated 
in contemporary terms. 
For this deposit of faith, or 
truths which are contained 
in our time-honoured teach-
ing, is one thing; the manner 
in which these truths are set 
forth, with their meaning 
preserved intact, is some-
thing else.”

Pope John’s speech elec-

so that, in the words of one 
Canadian priest, “There was 
joy in the hearts of all and 
tears in our eyes.” The tone 
and direction was set for the 
rest of the Council.

It was clear that Vatican 
II was not convoked in order 
to answer pressing threats or 
to change Church teaching; 
rather, its goal was to pro-
claim again the Church’s 
unchanging faith in Christ 
in a way our contemporary 
culture could understand.

This “updating” (or, in 
Italian, aggiornamento) of 
the way the faith is com-
municated, however, also 

reveals a certain deepening 
or development in the way 
the faith is understood. Car-
dinal Léger of Montreal, 
speaking during the council, 
explained the task facing the 
bishops in a similar way:

“With diligence and pru-
dence we must distinguish 
established doctrines from 
theological opinions, taking 
care never to do anything 
to make the faith of believ-

the contrary, we must know 
how to seek, with our priests 
and faithful, an ever deeper 
knowledge of the Gospel.”

As we now consider 
some of the key teachings 
of Vatican II, we will exam-
ine some of the ways that 
the council has deepened 
our knowledge of the Gos-
pel. 
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Pope John XXIII leads the opening session of the Second Vatican Council in St. 
Peter!s Basilica Oct. 11, 1962. He declared that everyone imbued with an “ap-
ostolic spirit craves that this doctrine shall be more widely known, more deeply 
understood in its effects on men!s moral lives.” Vatican II was closed by Pope Paul 
VI in 1965. 
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